# Descendants of Norman McLeod

### Generation No. 1

**1.** Norman¹ McLeod was born Abt. 1771¹, and died Bef. 1848². He married Mary McLeod. She was born Abt. 1771³, and died Bef. 1855⁴.

### Notes for Norman McLeod:

Norman and Mary McLeod have been assumed to be the parents of Roderick McLeod on the basis that they were the grandparents of the younger Norman McLeod. The 1851 census shows Mary McLeod as being the younger Norman's mother. His death certificate, however, shows his parents as Roderick McLeod and Ann McKenzie. As his 22 year old son Ruairidh was the informant that parentage is surely correct. It seems certain, however that there was some relationship with the older Norman and Mary and that of grandson has been chosen as the most likely.

More About Norman McLeod:

Census: 07 Jun 1841, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "65"

More About Mary McLeod:

Census 1: 07 Jun 1841, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "65" Census 3: 31 Mar 1851, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "80"

Children of Norman McLeod and Mary McLeod are:

- + 2
  i. Roderick<sup>2</sup> McLeod.
- + 3 ii. Murdo McLeod, born Abt. 1796 in Raasay; died 26 Dec 1862 in Uigshader, Snizort, Isle of Skye.
- + 4 iii. William McLeod, born Abt. 1801 in Parish of Portree, Inverness-shire, Scotland; died 05 Feb 1883 in Bylands, Vic.
- + 5 iv. Christina McLeod, born Abt. 1809 in Isle of Skye, Scotland; died 20 Mar 1871 in Clinton, near Romsey, Vic.

## Generation No. 2

2. Roderick<sup>2</sup> McLeod (Norman<sup>1</sup>)<sup>5</sup>. He married Ann McKenzie<sup>5</sup>.

Child of Roderick McLeod and Ann McKenzie is:

- i. Norman<sup>3</sup> McLeod, born Abt. 1818 in Parish of Portree, Scotland; died 14 Dec 1868 in Condah, Vic.
- **3.** Murdo<sup>2</sup> McLeod (Norman<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1796 in Raasay<sup>6</sup>, and died 26 Dec 1862 in Uigshader, Snizort, Isle of Skye<sup>6</sup>. He married Flora McKenzie<sup>6</sup>. She was born Abt. 1801 in Raasay<sup>6</sup>.

More About Murdo McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "45" - Fisherman Census 3: 1851, Arnish, Raasay - age "50" - crofter of 3 acres

More About Flora McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "40" Census 3: 1851, Arnish, Raasay - Age "47?"

Children of Murdo McLeod and Flora McKenzie are:

i. John<sup>3</sup> McLeod, born Abt. 1829<sup>7</sup>.

More About John McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "15" Census 3: 1851, Arnish, Raasay - age "22"

8 ii. Alexander McLeod, born Abt. 18317.

More About Alexander McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "13" Census 2: 1851, Arnish, Raasay - age "20"

9 iii. William McLeod, born Abt. 18337.

More About William McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Balmeanach, Raasay with Norman and Mary McLeod - age "10"

Census 2: 1851, Fearns with James and Jessie McKenzie - age "18"

10 iv. Mary McLeod, born Abt. 18347.

More About Mary McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "9" Census 2: 1851, Arnish, Raasay - age "17"

11 v. Janet McLeod, born Abt. 18367.

More About Janet McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "6" Census 2: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "15"

12 vi. Ann McLeod, born 18417,8.

More About Ann McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "4 mths" Census 2: 1851, Arnish, Raasay - age "10"

4. William<sup>2</sup> McLeod (Norman<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1801 in Parish of Portree, Inverness-shire, Scotland<sup>9</sup>, and died 05 Feb 1883 in Bylands, Vic<sup>10,11</sup>. He married Mary McLean<sup>12</sup> Abt. 1824 in Raasay, Scotland<sup>12</sup>, daughter of Donald McLean and Mary Stewart. She was born Abt. 1805 in Parish of Strath, Inverness-shire, Scotland<sup>13</sup>, and died 1883 in Vic14.

More About William McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "40"

Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age"50"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "52"

More About Mary McLean:

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "31" Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age"46"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "49"

More About William McLeod and Mary McLean:

Marriage: Abt. 1824, Raasay, Scotland 15

Children of William McLeod and Mary McLean are:

- 13 i. Ann<sup>3</sup> McLeod, born 15 Jun 1829 in Suisnish, Isle of Raasay, Scotland; died 1906 in Richmond,
- 14 Catherine McLeod, born Abt. 1831; died 1925 in Broadford, Vic.
  - 15 John McLeod, born Abt. 183516,17.

More About John McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "6" Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age 17"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "16"

16 iv. Mary McLeod, born Abt. 183718,19.

More About Mary McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "4" Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age "15"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "14"

v. Donald McLeod, born Abt. 1839<sup>20</sup>.

More About Donald McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "2" Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age - "13"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "13"

vi. Mary Ann McLeod, born Abt. 1839<sup>21</sup>.

More About Mary Ann McLeod: Raasay Estate Census: 1847, Age "8"

- + 19 vii. Betsy McLeod, born Abt. 1842; died 1927 in Brunswick, Vic.
  - viii. Christina McLeod, born Abt. 1845.

More About Christina McLeod:

Census: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age "4"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "7"

**5.** Christina<sup>2</sup> McLeod (Norman<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1809 in Isle of Skye, Scotland<sup>22,23</sup>, and died 20 Mar 1871 in Clinton, near Romsey, Vic<sup>24,25</sup>. She married **James McKenzie** Abt. 1830 in Skye, Scotland<sup>26</sup>, son of John McKenzie. He was born Abt. 1795 in Inverness, Scotland<sup>27</sup>, and died 1879 in Vic<sup>28</sup>.

More About Christina McLeod:

Burial: 22 Mar 1871, Kilmore, Vic<sup>29</sup>

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "35" Census 3: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "35"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "48"

More About James McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "45" Census 3: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "51"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "50"

More About James McKenzie and Christina McLeod:

Marriage: Abt. 1830, Skye, Scotland<sup>30</sup>

Children of Christina McLeod and James McKenzie are:

- + 21 i. Sarah<sup>3</sup> McKenzie, born Abt. 1831; died 1916 in Tatura, Vic.
  - ii. John McKenzie, born Abt. 1833<sup>31</sup>; died 1866 in Victoria, Australia<sup>32</sup>.

More About John McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay age "13". Census 3: 1851, Fearns, Raasay age "22".

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "22"

- + 23 iii. Ann McKenzie, born Abt. 1835; died 1903 in Euroa, Vic.
  - iv. Angus McKenzie, born Abt. 1837<sup>33</sup>; died 1918 in Mooroopna, Vic<sup>34</sup>.

More About Angus McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "8" Census 3: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "13"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "17"

v. Malcolm McKenzie, born Abt. 1839<sup>35</sup>; died 1905 in Tatura, Vic<sup>36</sup>.

More About Malcolm McKenzie:

Census: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "5"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "14"

vi. Roderick McKenzie, born Abt. 1842<sup>37</sup>; died 1886 in Murchison, Vic<sup>38</sup>.

More About Roderick McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "2". Census 3: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "11"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "13"

- + 27 vii. Betsy McKenzie, born Abt. 1844; died 1917 in Murchison, Vic.
- + 28 viii. Mary McKenzie, born Abt. 1846; died 1929 in Broadford, Vic.

### Generation No. 3

**6.** Norman³ McLeod (Roderick², Norman¹) was born Abt. 1818 in Parish of Portree, Scotland³9, and died 14 Dec 1868 in Condah, Vic³9,⁴0. He married **Susan Stewart**, daughter of Kenneth Stewart and Ann Nicolson. She was born Abt. 1827 in Parish of Portree, Scotland⁴¹, and died 02 Sep 1866 in Condah, Vic⁴¹.

More About Norman McLeod:

Burial: Branxholme, Vic42

Census 1: 07 Jun 1841, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "25" Census 3: 31 Mar 1851, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "32"

Emigration: Sep 1854, "Edward Johnston" to Portland - Age "35"

Occupation: 1851, Crofter - 3 acres

More About Susan Stewart: Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>43,44</sup>

Census 1: 07 Jun 1841, Valtos, Kilmuir, Skye - age "15" Census 3: 31 Mar 1851, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "28"

Emigration: Sep 1854, "Edward Johnston" to Portland - Age "29"

### Children of Norman McLeod and Susan Stewart are:

i. Ruairidh<sup>4</sup> McLeod, born Abt. 1846 in Parish of Portree, Scotland<sup>45,46</sup>; died 10 Sep 1936 in Condah, Vic<sup>47</sup>. He married Elizabeth Murchison 02 Jan 1884 in Free Presbyterian Church, Hamilton, Vic<sup>48</sup>; born Abt. 1859 in Ballarat, Vic<sup>49,50</sup>; died 09 May 1935 in Condah, Vic<sup>51</sup>.

More About Ruairidh McLeod:

Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>52</sup>

Census: 31 Mar 1851, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "5"

Emigration: Sep 1854, "Edward Johnston" to Portland - Age "8"

Residence: 02 Jan 1884, Condah, Normanby, Vic

More About Elizabeth Murchison:

Burial: Branxholme, Vic52

Residence: 02 Jan 1884, Kangaroo, Normanby, Vic53

More About Ruairidh McLeod and Elizabeth Murchison:

Marriage: 02 Jan 1884, Free Presbyterian Church, Hamilton, Vic<sup>54</sup>

 ii. Norman McLeod, born Abt. 1848 in Parish of Portree, Scotland<sup>55</sup>; died 03 Jun 1926 in Condah, Vic<sup>56</sup>. He married Jane McLachlan 1879 in Vic; born Abt. 1855 in Heathfield, Vic<sup>57</sup>; died 20 Jul 1932 in Condah, Vic<sup>57</sup>.

More About Norman McLeod:

Burial: 05 Jun 1926, Branxholme, Vic58

Census: 31 Mar 1851, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "3"

Emigration: Sep 1854, "Edward Johnston" to Portland - Age "6"

More About Norman McLeod and Jane McLachlan:

Marriage: 1879, Vic

31 iii. Alexandrina McLeod, born Abt. 1850 in Parish of Portree, Scotland<sup>59</sup>; died 30 Oct 1885 in Brumbarra, Shire of Portland, Vic<sup>60,61</sup>. She married Alexander McDonald 1879 in Green Hills, Vic<sup>62</sup>; born Abt. 1843 in Inverness-shire, Scotland<sup>63</sup>.

More About Alexandrina McLeod:

Burial: Branxholme, Vic64

Census: 31 Mar 1851, Balmeanach, Raasay - age "1"

Emigration: Sep 1854, "Edward Johnston" to Portland - Age "4"

More About Alexander McDonald and Alexandrina McLeod:

Marriage: 1879, Green Hills, Vic64

iv. Alexander McLeod, born Abt. 1852 in Scotland<sup>65</sup>; died Bef. 1855 in Scotland<sup>65</sup>.

Notes for Alexander McLeod:

On his mother Susan's death certificate, informant his father Norman, this child is named Norman. On the birth certificate of his sister Mary Christina he is named Alexander. So as to lessen the confusion, the latter has been preferred.

 v. Mary Ann McLeod, born Abt. 1854 in Parish of Portree, Scotland<sup>66,67</sup>; died 17 Oct 1864 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>68,69</sup>.

More About Mary Ann McLeod:

Burial: 19 Oct 1864, Branxholme, Vic69

Emigration: Sep 1854, "Edward Johnston" to Portland - an infant

vi. Ann McLeod, born Abt. 1856 in Victoria, Australia<sup>70</sup>; died 14 Sep 1930 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>71,72</sup>. She married Dugald McCallum 23 Mar 1876 in Condah, Vic<sup>73,74,74</sup>; born 22 Jan 1851 in Dartmoor, Vic<sup>75,76</sup>; died Mar 1920 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>77</sup>.

Notes for Ann McLeod:

Birth Certificate for Duncan McCallum (born 7 Oct 1895) states that Ann's birthplace was Casterton. This seems doubtful, though informant was her husband Dugald McCallum, who should have known.

More About Ann McLeod: Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>78</sup> Religion: 1930, Free Presbyterian

More About Dugald McCallum: Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>78</sup> Religion: 1920, Presbyterian

More About Dugald McCallum and Ann McLeod: Marriage: 23 Mar 1876, Condah, Vic<sup>79,80,80</sup>

vii. Catherine McLeod, born 1857 in Bassett's, Vic81; died 16 Oct 1864 in Vic82,83.

More About Catherine McLeod: Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>83</sup>

- 36 viii. Donald McLeod, born 1860 in Bassett's, Vic<sup>83</sup>; died 08 Oct 1864 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>83</sup>.
- ix. Mary Christina McLeod, born 1862 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>84</sup>; died 1950 in East Malvern<sup>85</sup>. She married James Fahey 1883 in Condah, Vic<sup>86</sup>; born 1857 in Portland, Vic<sup>87</sup>; died 1937<sup>88</sup>.

Notes for Mary Christina McLeod:

A Christina McLeod enrolled at Condah State School No. 1019 in 1871, its first year.

More About James Fahey: Religion: Roman Catholic

More About James Fahey and Mary McLeod:

Marriage: 1883, Condah, Vic89

38 x. Mary Ann McLeod, born 1866 in Vic<sup>90</sup>; died Bef. 1868<sup>91</sup>.

More About Mary Ann McLeod: Fact 1: Twin to Catherine [Kate]

xi. Catherine McLeod, born 1866 in Vic<sup>92</sup>; died 24 Jul 1959<sup>93</sup>. She married James McCallum 14 Jul 1921 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>94,95</sup>; born 18 Jun 1856 in Digby<sup>96</sup>; died 28 Oct 1947 in Branxholme, Vic<sup>96</sup>.

More About Catherine McLeod:

Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>97</sup> Fact 1: Twin to Mary Ann

More About James McCallum: Burial: Branxholme, Vic<sup>98</sup>

More About James McCallum and Catherine McLeod:

Marriage: 14 Jul 1921, Branxholme, Vic99,100

13. Ann³ McLeod (William², Norman¹) was born 15 Jun 1829 in Suisnish, Isle of Raasay, Scotland<sup>101,102</sup>, and died 1906 in Richmond, Vic<sup>103,104</sup>. She married **Murdoch McDonald** Abt. 1851 in Portree, Isle of Skye<sup>104</sup>, son of Malcolm McDonald and Mary McLeod. He was born Abt. 1819<sup>105</sup>, and died 1882 in Kilmore, Vic<sup>106</sup>.

More About Ann McLeod:

Burial: 25 Dec 1906, ST Kilda, Vic107

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "13" Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age "21"

Emigration: 1852, "Ticonderoga" to Melbourne - age "22"

### Notes for Murdoch McDonald:

The 1841 Census shows a Murdo Macdonald, age 25, Game Keeper, at Raasay House. The 1851 Census shows a Murdo McDonald, age 35, Inspector of Gaelic Schools as a visitor at what seems to be the same residence. It beggars belief that those two Murdos were the same person. There is no evidence that either of them became the husband of Ann McLeod.

More About Murdoch McDonald:

Emigration: 1852, "Ticonderoga" to Melbourne - Shepherd - age "34"

More About Murdoch McDonald and Ann McLeod:

Marriage: Abt. 1851, Portree, Isle of Skye<sup>108</sup>

Children of Ann McLeod and Murdoch McDonald are:

- i. Malcolm<sup>4</sup> McDonald, born Abt. 1854<sup>109,110</sup>; died 1924 in Cohuna, Vic<sup>110</sup>.
- 41 ii. Alexander McDonald, born 1856<sup>110</sup>; died 1884 in Williamstown, Vic<sup>110</sup>.
- 42 iii. William McDonald, born 1857 in Richmond, Vic<sup>110</sup>; died 1858 in Richmond, Vic<sup>110</sup>.
- iv. John William McDonald, born 1859 in Richmond, Vic<sup>110</sup>; died 1860 in Richmond, Vic<sup>110</sup>.
- v. Archibald Angus McDonald, born 1861 in Richmond, Vic<sup>110</sup>; died 1941 in East Melbourne, Vic<sup>110</sup>.
- 45 vi. Lachlan McDonald, born 1863 in Bylands, Vic<sup>111</sup>. He married Alice McLean 1889 in Kilmore, Vic<sup>112</sup>; born Abt. 1863<sup>113</sup>; died 1891 in Albert Park, Vic<sup>114</sup>.

More About Lachlan McDonald and Alice McLean:

Marriage: 1889, Kilmore, Vic<sup>114</sup>

- 46 vii. Donald McDonald, born 1864 in Bylands, Vic<sup>114</sup>; died 1943 in Melbourne, Vic<sup>114</sup>.
- 47 viii. Mary Anne McDonald, born 1866 in Kilmore, Vic<sup>115</sup>; died 1897 in PRN, Vic<sup>116</sup>.
- ix. John McDonald, born 1868 in Kilmore, Vic<sup>116</sup>; died 1917 in Brunswick, Vic<sup>117</sup>.
- 49 x. Hector William McDonald, born 1870 in Kilmore, Vic<sup>118</sup>; died 1934 in East Malvern, Vic<sup>119</sup>.
- **14.** Catherine<sup>3</sup> McLeod (William<sup>2</sup>, Norman<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1831<sup>120</sup>, and died 1925 in Broadford, Vic<sup>121</sup>. She married **John Palfrey Smith**<sup>122</sup> 1866 in Vic<sup>123</sup>.

More About Catherine McLeod:

Census 1: 1841, Balachuirn, Raasay - age "10" Census 3: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - "age 19"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "18"

More About John Smith and Catherine McLeod:

Marriage: 1866, Vic123

Children of Catherine McLeod and John Smith are:

- i. Donald Hermon<sup>4</sup> Smith, born 1868 in Broadford, Vic<sup>124</sup>.
- 51 ii. Archibald Norman Smith, born 1870 in Broadford, Vic<sup>125</sup>; died 1956 in Broadford, Vic<sup>125</sup>.
- 52 iii. Farquhar Ross Smith, born 1871 in Broadford, Vic<sup>125</sup>. He married Ellen Anastasia O'Connor<sup>125</sup>; born Abt. 1870<sup>125</sup>; died 1948 in Yarraville, Vic<sup>125</sup>.
- iv. John Thomas Smith, born 1872 in Broadford, Vic<sup>125</sup>.
- v. Mary Elizabeth Smith, born 1873 in Broadford, Vic<sup>125</sup>.
- vi. James Alexander Smith, born Abt. 1875<sup>125</sup>; died 1960 in Broadford, Vic<sup>125</sup>.
- vii. Mary Ann Smith, born 1876 in Broadford, Vic125; died 1969 in Doncaster, Vic125.
- **19. Betsy³ McLeod** (William², Norman¹) was born Abt. 1842<sup>126,127</sup>, and died 1927 in Brunswick, Vic<sup>128</sup>. She married **John Littlejohn Morrison** 1874<sup>129</sup>, son of Peter Morrison and Janet Littlejohn. He was born Abt. 1842<sup>129</sup>, and died 1920 in Brunswick North, Vic<sup>129</sup>.

More About Betsy McLeod:

Census: 1851, Clachan, Raasay - age "11"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "10"

More About John Morrison and Betsy McLeod:

Marriage: 1874129

Children of Betsy McLeod and John Morrison are:

- i. Mary Littlejohn Elizabeth<sup>4</sup> Morrison, born 1876 in WILL, Vic<sup>129</sup>; died 1934 in Brunswick, Vic<sup>129</sup>.
- Richard Frederick Wm Jno Morrison, born 1878 in WILL, Vic<sup>129</sup>; died 1940 in Kensington, Vic<sup>129</sup>. He married Margaret Ann McManus<sup>129</sup>.
- 59 iii. Jeanette Littlejohn Morrison, born 1879 in WILL, Vic<sup>129</sup>; died 1961 in Parkville, Vic<sup>129</sup>. She married Unknown Wilson<sup>129</sup>.
- 60 iv. Robert James Morrison, born 1882 in WILL, Vic<sup>129</sup>.
- **21.** Sarah³ McKenzie (Christina² McLeod, Norman¹) was born Abt. 1831¹³⁰, and died 1916 in Tatura, Vic¹³¹. She married **William Henry Nevett** 1861¹³², son of William Nevett and Mary Allison. He died 1919 in Mooroopna, Vic¹³³.

More About Sarah McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Fearns, Raasay - age "17" Census 3: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "24"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne age "24"

More About William Nevett and Sarah McKenzie:

Marriage: 1861133

Children of Sarah McKenzie and William Nevett are:

- james<sup>4</sup> Nevett, born 1864 in Campbellfield, Vic<sup>133</sup>; died 1928 in Tatura, Vic<sup>133</sup>. He married Johanna Carlyon<sup>133</sup>; born 1869 in Alexandra, Vic<sup>133</sup>.
- 62 ii. William John Nevett, born 1866 in Campbellfield, Vic133; died 1941 in Tatura, Vic133.
- 63 iii. Thomas Samuel Nevett, born Abt. 1870<sup>133</sup>; died 1960 in Mooroopna, Vic<sup>133</sup>.
- **23.** Ann³ McKenzie (Christina² McLeod, Norman¹) was born Abt. 1835<sup>134</sup>, and died 1903 in Euroa, Vic<sup>135</sup>. She married **Lachlan McDonald**<sup>136</sup> 1853 in Morang, Vic<sup>137</sup>, son of John McDonald and Sarah Anderson. He was born Abt. 1830 in Isle of Skye<sup>137</sup>, and died 1901 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>.

More About Ann McKenzie:

Census 1: 1841, Balmeanach - with Norman and Mary - age "9"

Census 3: 1851, Fearns - with John and Catharine McKenzie - age "19"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "20"

More About Lachlan McDonald and Ann McKenzie:

Marriage: 1853, Morang, Vic137

Children of Ann McKenzie and Lachlan McDonald are:

- i. Archibald<sup>4</sup> McDonald, born 1855 in Upper Plenty, Vic<sup>137</sup>; died 1915 in Kyabram, Vic<sup>137</sup>.
- 65 ii. Janet McDonald, born 1857 in Campbellfield, Vic<sup>137</sup>; died 1937 in Benalla, Vic<sup>137</sup>.
- 66 iii. Barbara Ann McDonald, born 1859 in Morang, Vic<sup>137</sup>; died 1935 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>. She married Unknown Robertson<sup>137</sup>.
- 67 iv. Angus McDonald, born 1861 in Morang, Vic<sup>137</sup>; died 1865<sup>137</sup>.
- v. Christina Betsy McDonald, born 1863 in Goldie, Vic<sup>137</sup>; died 1936 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>. She married Joseph Metcalf<sup>137</sup>.
- vi. Sarah Maggie McDonald, born Abt. 1866<sup>137</sup>; died 1928 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>.
- 70 vii. John Angus McDonald, born 1867 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>; died 1867 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>.
- viii. James McDonald, born 1870 in Murchison, Vic<sup>137</sup>.
- 72 ix. Mary McDonald, born 1872 in Moira, Vic<sup>137</sup>.
- **27. Betsy³ McKenzie** (Christina² McLeod, Norman¹) was born Abt. 1844¹³³, and died 1917 in Murchison, Vic¹³². She married **Thomas Lucas** 1866 in Vic¹⁴².

More About Betsy McKenzie:

Census: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "8"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "10"

More About Thomas Lucas and Betsy McKenzie:

Marriage: 1866, Vic140

Children of Betsy McKenzie and Thomas Lucas are:

- i. Christina<sup>4</sup> Lucas, born 1868 in Murchison, Vic<sup>140</sup>.
- ii. Mary Ann Lucas, born 1871 in Murchison, Vic<sup>140</sup>; died 1954 in Shepparton, Vic<sup>140</sup>.
- 75 iii. Martha Louisa Lucas<sup>140</sup>, born 1875 in Murchison, Vic<sup>140</sup>. She married Michael John O'Neill 1900 in Clunes, Vic<sup>140</sup>.

More About Michael O'Neill and Martha Lucas:

Marriage: 1900, Clunes, Vic140

76 iv. Fanny Lucas, born 1878 in Murchison, Vic<sup>140</sup>; died 1946 in Mooroopna, Vic<sup>140</sup>. She married Henry Cochran 1900 in Oakleigh, Vic<sup>140</sup>; born Abt. 1874<sup>140</sup>; died 1925 in Balwyn, Vic<sup>140</sup>.

More About Henry Cochran and Fanny Lucas:

Marriage: 1900, Oakleigh, Vic140

**28.** Mary³ McKenzie (Christina² McLeod, Norman¹) was born Abt. 1846<sup>141</sup>, and died 1929 in Broadford, Vic<sup>142</sup>. She married **Jeremiah Scott**<sup>143</sup> 1869 in Vic<sup>143</sup>, son of James Scott and Lavina Drew. He was born Abt. 1837<sup>143</sup>, and died 1928 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>.

More About Mary McKenzie:

Census: 1851, Fearns, Raasay - age "5"

Emigration: 1852, "Miltiades" to Melbourne - age "7"

More About Jeremiah Scott and Mary McKenzie:

Marriage: 1869, Vic143

Children of Mary McKenzie and Jeremiah Scott are:

i. Mary Christina<sup>4</sup> Scott, born 1872 in Goldie, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1954 in Camberwell, Vic<sup>143</sup>. She married Walter Gillman Seymour 1908 in Vic<sup>143</sup>; born Abt. 1874<sup>143</sup>; died 1929 in Kew, Vic<sup>143</sup>.

More About Walter Seymour and Mary Scott:

Marriage: 1908, Vic<sup>143</sup>

- 78 ii. James Henry Scott, born 1873 in Goldie, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1933 in Broadmeadows, Vic<sup>143</sup>.
- 79 iii. John William Scott, born 1875 in Goldie, Vic<sup>143</sup>.
- iv. Lavina Rebecca Scott, born 1877 in Broadford, Vic; died 1942 in Richmond, Vic<sup>143</sup>. She married Zechariah Grav<sup>143</sup>.
- v. Herbert Ernest Scott, born 1878 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1964 in Yea, Vic<sup>143</sup>. He married Isabella Ellen Harper<sup>143</sup> 1909 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>.

More About Herbert Scott and Isabella Harper:

Marriage: 1909, Broadford, Vic143

- vi. George Albert Scott, born 1879 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1955 in TORR, Vic<sup>143</sup>.
- vii. Malcolm Scott, born 1880 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1966 in Bairnsdale, Vic<sup>143</sup>.
- 84 viii. Annie Matilda Scott, born 1881 in Broadford, Vic<sup>1/3</sup>; died 1969 in DONV, Vic<sup>1/3</sup>.
- ix. Alice Louisa Scott, born 1883 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1954 in Murrumbeena, Vic<sup>143</sup>. She married Angus McLean<sup>143</sup>.
  - x. Betsy Maud Scott, born 1884 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1967 in Balwyn, Vic<sup>143</sup>.

Notes for Betsy Maud Scott:

Twin to Florence

87 xi. Philina Florence Scott<sup>1/3</sup>, born 1884 in Broadford, Vic<sup>1/3</sup>; died 1927 in South Melbourne, Vic<sup>1/3</sup>. She married John Samuel Jeffrey<sup>1/3</sup>; died 1968 in Prahran, Vic<sup>1/3</sup>.

Notes for Philina Florence Scott: Twin to Belsey Maud

88 xii. Fanny Adelia Scott, born 1887 in Broadford, Vic<sup>143</sup>; died 1960 in Balwyn, Vic<sup>143</sup>.

### **Endnotes**

- 1. 1841 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 2. Norma McLeod of Skye Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 3. 1851 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 4. Norma McLeod of Skye Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 5. Death Certificate for son Norman Research by Ian McLeod.
- 6. Norma McLeod of Skye Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 7. 1851 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 8. 1841 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 9. His Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 10. His Death Certificate

86

- 11. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 2077.
- 12. Death Certificate for husband William. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 13. 1851 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod, Age 46.
- 14. Victorian BDM Record
- 15. Death Certificate for husband William. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 16. Death Certificate for father William. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 17. 1841 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 18. Death Certificate for father William. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 19. 1841 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 20. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 21. Norma McLeod 1847 Raasay Census
- 22. Her Death Certificate age 62
- 23. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 24. Her Death Certificate
- 25. Victorian BDM Record
- 26. Her Death Certificate Married ar age 21.
- 27. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 994.
- 28. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 994, Age 84. Gives father as John and mother as Christena (sic) McLeod. The latter is surely a confusion with his wife.
- 29. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 30. Her Death Certificate Married ar age 21.
- 31. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 32. Victorian BDM Record Age 35. Father James; Mother Christina McLeod
- 33. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 34. Victorian BDM Record Age 81 Father Jas McKenzie Mother C'tina McLeod
- 35. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 36. Victorian BDM Record. Age 66 Father Jas McKenzie Mother C'tina McLeod
- 37. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.

- 38. Victorian BDM Record
- 39. His Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 40. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 112.
- 41. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 42. His Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 43. Jillian Dawn Angelino nee Cannon Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 44. Her Death Certificate
- 45. 1851 Census
- 46. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod, 1854 "Edward Johnston".
- 47. Portland Area Cemeteries Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 48. Their Marriage Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 49. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod, Reg No 13897.
- 50. Her Marriage Certificate Research by Ian McLeod, Reg No 1094.
- 51. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 52. Headstone Research by Ian McLeod.
- 53. Her Marriage Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 54. Their Marriage Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 55. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod, 1854 "Edward Johnston".
- 56. His Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 57. Victorian BDM Record
- 58. His Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 59. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod, 1854 Edward Johnston"...
- 60. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 11119.
- 61. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod, District of Branxholme.
- 62. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 63. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod, "Hornet" 1854.
- 64. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 65. Death Certificate for father Norman. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 66. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 67. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod, 1854 "Edward Johnston".
- 68. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 7304.
- 69. Her Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 70. Death Certificate for father Norman. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 71. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 8354.
- 72. Ian Marr's Cemeteries of S.W. Victoria Research by Ian McLeod.
- 73. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 860.
- 74. Christine Dunstan Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 75. Vanda Savill, "The Great Swamp" by Vanda Savill Research by Ian McLeod, (A "Dear Friends"Book.), 73.
- 76. Christine Dunstan Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 77. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 451.
- 78. Christine Dunstan Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 79. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 860.
- 80. Christine Dunstan Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 81. Portland Area Cemeteries Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 82. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 7303.
- 83. Portland Area Cemeteries Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 84. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 6775.
- 85. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 4767.
- 86. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 722.
- 87. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 11340.
- 88. Internet, WW 1 Avenue of Honour, Digby Research by Ian McLeod.
- 89. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 722.
- 90. Death Certificate for mother Susan Research by Ian McLeod.
- 91. Death Certificate for father Norman. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 92. Death Certificate for mother Susan Research by Ian McLeod.
- 93. Ian Marr's Cemeteries of S.W. Victoria Research by Ian McLeod.
- 94. Christine Dunstan Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 95. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 8481.
- 96. Christine Dunstan
- 97. Ian Marr's Cemeteries of S.W. Victoria Research by Ian McLeod.
- 98. Cemeteries of S.W. Victoria
- 99. Christine Dunstan Advice to Ian McLeod.
- 100. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 8481.
- 101. Old Parish Records Shire of Inverness Research by Ian McLeod, Parish of Portree...

- 102. Death Certificate for father William. Research by Ian McLeod.
- 103. Victorian BDM Record,
- 104. Her Death Certificate
- 105. Victorian BDM Record Died age 63.
- 106. Victorian BDM Record Parents Malcolm McDonald and Mary McLeod
- 107. www.necropolis.com.au Research by Ian McLeod.
- 108. Her Death Certificate Married at age 22
- 109. His Mother's Death Certificate Research by Ian McLeod.
- 110. Victorian BDM Record
- 111. Victorian BDM Extract,
- 112. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 3769.
- 113. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 114. Victorian BDM Record
- 115. Victorian BDM Extract,
- 116. Victorian BDM Record,117. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 7546.
- 118. Victorian BDM Record,
- 119. Victorian BDM Record
- 120. 1841 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 121. Victorian BDM Record. Died Catherine Smith Age 91 Father William McLeod Mother Mary McLean
- 122. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 123. Victorian BDM Record Catharine born Scotland
- 124. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 21821.
- 125. Victorian BDM Record
- 126. 1851 Census Inverness-shire Research by Ian McLeod.
- 127. Shipping Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 128. Victorian BDM Record. Died Elizth Morrison Age 84 Born Scotland Father Wm McLeod Mother Mary McLean
- 129. Victorian BDM Record
- 130. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 131. Victorian BDM Record Died Marion Nevett Age 86 Father Jas McKenzie Mother Christina McLeod
- 132. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod, 1871.
- 133. Victorian BDM Record
- 134. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 135. Victorian BDM Record, Age 68. Father Jas McKenzie. Mother C'tina McLeod
- 136. Victorian BDM Record Research by Ian McLeod.
- 137. Victorian BDM Record
- 138. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 139. Victorian BDM Record Died Betsy Lucas Age 73 Father Jas McKenzie Mother Ctina McLeod
- 140. Victorian BDM Record
- 141. Death Certificate for mother Christina Research by Ian McLeod.
- 142. Victorian BDM Record Died Mary Scott Age 84 Father James McKenzie Mother Ctina McLeod.
- 143. Victorian BDM Record